Minutes of the Shotley Parish Council meeting held on Thursday 20th October 2016 at 7:15pm at the Shotley Village Hall.

Present: Cllrs B Powell (Chairman), B Higgs (Vice-chairman), B Nichols, P Merrin, R Green, N Green, M Williams, District Cllr D Davis, County Cllr D Woods, Mrs D Bedwell (Parish Clerk) and eight members of the public.   
	1. Apologies for absence: Apologies had been received (and approved) from Cllr J Catling; Apologies had also been received from District Cllr P Patrick.

	2. Declarations of interest with regard to items on the agenda and additions to register: No declarations of interest were received.


	3. Reports 

(i) District Councillor’s report: A verbal report was received from District Cllr D Davis.

(ii) County Councillor’s report: A verbal report was received from County Cllr D Woods.

(iii) Website: A verbal report was received from Mr D Davis.



	4. Suspension of standing orders: Meeting open for 5 minutes to allow members of the public to speak- Meeting open: Concerns were raised regarding the recent application for Certificate of Lawfulness of an Existing Use for the Shotley Caravan Park (B/16/01246). It appeared that some of the evidence provided regarding the all year round use of the site was questionable and that this should be raised with the planning department.
Concerns were also raised regarding a recently installed bench at the Heritage Park, which did not appear to be secure and had been positioned too close to the edge of the cliff. A small fence had been placed in front of it to reduce any risks. Members were also informed that there was an apparent gap of approximately one inch on the steps down from the Heritage Park onto the footpath near the gabions . This would need to be looked into for further assessment.
The cost of the impending election for a parish councillor was raised and the Clerk was asked to supply the public with a detailed description of the costs, which were approximately three thousand pounds.



	5. To approve Minutes of the meeting held 15th September 2016 and Extraordinary meeting held 13th October 2016; To note notes of Finance Working Group meeting held 8th September 2016: It was resolved to approve the minutes of 15th September (subject to the removal of Cllr B Nichols from the attendees list); It was also resolved to approve the notes of the Finance Working Group meeting held 8th  September 2016. The minutes of the extraordinary meeting held 13th October 2016 were deferred to the next meeting.


	6. Administration

(i) To receive and update the Clerk’s Action Summary: The Clerk’s action summary had been circulated ahead of the meeting and was updated by members.
(ii) To consider meeting dates for 2017: Deferred to the next meeting as some dates needed to be changed due to the use of the Village Hall for Shotley Drama Group productions.
(iii) To consider and approve the Parish Council’s Guidance on use of Social Media and mobile devices: Deferred.
(iv) To consider and approve the Parish Council’s Vexatious Complainant’s Policy: Deferred.


	7. Finance

(i) To consider an application for funding from the Shotley Cricket Club (continued): It was resolved to fund the Shotley Cricket Club by £250.00.
(ii) To consider and approve accounts for payment, including advanced payment to suppliers for items agreed at the last meeting (football nets and leaflet dispensers): It was resolved to approve the payment of the following accounts:
a) Clerk salary






                 £1,325.25

b) HMRC (July Tax, NI and Employer NI) 

 

    £664.27

c) E Bugg salary (Shotley Warden)




    £168.00

d) G Sillett (bin emptying and litter picking)  


                 £557.99

e) Website







    £120.00

f) Mr G Richens (Stour Footpath Group – materials)

                 £59.92
g) Miss S Ratcliffe (Bristol Hill conveniences contract)

                 £352.00

h) S A Meacock (grass cutting contract)


                              £220.00

i) CAS website provision 




                 £60.00
j) BDO external audit






    £360.00
k) Cllr B Nichols expenses (legal matters)                                                       £46.00

l) Now Net World Sports (Lloyd Rd play area)                                              £57.52

m) Display Developments                                                                                   £61.43

Note: items l and m would be ordered upon completion of purchase order and payment submission.
(iii) To receive and approve recommendations from the Finance Working Group on the following matters:

a) Internal Audit report for year ended 31.03.2016: It was resolved to approve the Internal Audit Report and all the issues raised were noted.
b) External Audit report for year ended 31.03.2016: It was resolved to approve the External Audit Report and all the issues were noted. 
c) Responsible Financial Officer report for year ended 31.03.2016: It was resolved to approve the Responsible Financial Officer’s report. The Chairman thanked the clerk for all her work on the accounts.
d) Second quarter accounts (to 30.09.2016): Deferred.
e) Village of the year award fund considerations: It was agreed that as the prize fund had been won thanks to the effort of a number of local groups, those groups and parishioners should make the ultimate decision as to how the £1,500.00 should be spent. A list of suggestions had already been put together by the Parish Council in previous months, so it was suggested that this list should make part of a larger consultation in Shotley.  Suggestions were made that a “flyer” could be sent to all households including all the suggestions already made but also allowing for new ones to be added. The consultation could include the Noticeboard, the Website and Social Media, as well as the village notice boards. Mrs J Lawford-Randall, in the public gallery, said that she would make some enquiries with regards to the delivery process of a separate flyer. The Clerk added that an independent flyer could also be done but that she would need to seek quotes beforehand. 
f) Response to parishioner’s queries on various financial matters: A formal response was due to be issued in due course.
g) Expenditure under Sections 145 and 137: The Clerk asked members if approval could be given to the payment of the Royal British Legion’s Remembrance Wreath, which was an annual contribution of fifty pounds and this was approved by members. The Clerk also raised the matter of the purchase of Christmas trees and associated costs, ie additional lights, decorations, etc. It was resolved by members that three trees would be purchased, one for the village hall area, one for the bottom of Bristol Hill and one for the Shotley Church area. Cllr B Powell agreed to look into costs and arrangements and it was resolved to approve a budget of £200 for this expenditure.
(iv) To consider request from the Stour Footpath Group to increase monthly maintenance non-accruable budget from £50 to £80: The Stour Footpath Group had, on a number of occasions, been asked for a copy of their Constitution but unfortunately one had not been forthcoming, therefore it was agreed by members that this matter be deferred until a copy of the group’s constitution was provided.
 

	8. Planning matters

(i) Applications received for recommendation to Babergh District Council:

a) B/16/01246 Shotley Caravan Site, Gate Farm Road- application for certificate of lawfulness of an existing use of land as a residential caravan site for stationing up to 13 caravans for residential purposes: It was resolved to recommend the refusal of this planning application. Details of the reasons for refusal would be sent to the legal team dealing with this application.
b) B/16/00999 2 Rose Court- Change of use dwelling (class c3) to dwelling/dog grooming business (class sui generis):   It was resolved to recommend the refusal of this planning application. Details of the reasons for refusal would be sent to the legal planning officer dealing with this application.
(ii) To note Approvals/Refusals: No further approvals or refusals had been received.
(iii) Planning Correspondence: There had been no further planning correspondence.


	9. To consider endorsing the “Shotley Peninsula Tourist Action Group” (TAG), “Walkers are Welcome” (WaW) initiative for Shotley village, including the Stour Footpath Group’s request for letter of support: It was resolved to approve the endorsement of the “Walkers are Welcome” initiative and by doing so, to also send a letter of support to the Stour Footpath Group. The letter drafted by Cllr B Powell had been circulated to members in advance and was approved.


	10. To note correspondence and agree any response (confidential correspondence to be discussed under item 16): There was no further correspondence to be considered.


	11.  Play areas: 

(i) Substitution of safety matting in the Lloyd Road and Kingsland play areas- to receive update and consider any further quotes received: Deferred.


	12. Reports from Councillors on matters not itemised on agenda/to be included in the next Agenda (no decisions with a financial implication are permitted to be made at this point and should be added to a future agenda for consideration): The Clerk was asked to add the benches proposal to the Clerk’s action list.
       Cllr B Nichols asked for an update on the Bristol Hill Post Box. Cllr B Powell informed members that   

       he  had made an offer to the PO to use the land between the old Post Office and the path, as he was  

       still the rightful owner, so it would be down to the Post Office whether they would accept the offer or  

       not.

       It was also reported that “The Bristol Arms Public House” had recently been sold and that the future of  

       the existing farm shop was in question, therefore he asked that the “Community Shop” matter was 

       added to the next agenda.

       Members raised concern that in the interim period before the new litter warden was appointed some 

       of the bins were getting full and would need to be emptied, particularly in Lloyd Road and Lower 

       Harlings. However, some of the bins were the responsibility of Babergh District Council and the Clerk 

       was asked to check whether the schedule for emptying was being observed.

       A report had been received that a section of the tennis courts had been vandalised and would need to  

       be repaired in due course.

      There was also an update regarding the Shotley Pier. A Steering Group had been formed, with Mrs sally  

      Chicken at the helm, supported by District Cllr D Davis.


	13.  Chair’s urgent business: any items not on this agenda but of such urgency as to merit, in the Chair’s opinion, immediate action: There were no further matters to report.


	14.  Date of next meeting: 17 November 2016 


	Temporary exclusion of press and public: That pursuant to the Public Bodies (Admission at meetings) Act 1960 the Public and Press be excluded from the meeting due to the confidential nature of the business to be discussed



	15.  Contracts and Tenders- to receive and consider tenders received and agree any actions

(i)     Litter Warden contract (Shotley Gate): Deferred to an extraordinary meeting of the Council. 

(ii)     Emptying of dog/household waste bins not within reach of Babergh waste services: Deferred to an extraordinary meeting of the council.


	16.  Administrative and legal matters: To receive updates and agree any further actions: A brief update was received and noted by members.


With no further matters to be transacted, the meeting ended at 10.25pm.

Signed:___________________________ Date:________________________________
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